
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting
Lawrence Home Nursing Team

Wednesday 26th June 2019
1.
Welcome by the Chairman Jonathan Moore
2.
To receive Apologies for absence
Danny Phillips, Dr Nicholas Dewey, Mike Rushby

3.
To receive the Minutes of the AGM of 22nd May 2018
Jonathan Moore signed the minutes as an accurate record of the meeting.

4.
To receive and adopt the Annual Report, Jonathan Moore (Chairman)
I would like to very warmly welcome you to this, our 20th anniversary AGM. This AGM comes in the middle of a series of celebrations during this important landmark year for us. It seems amazing that 20 years have passed since we launched and I stood in Chipping Norton Town Hall on the 4th May 1999 to explain our ambitious new venture. I would like to pay tribute to everyone that has made this possible.

This was highlighted so perfectly by the “Tea Party Celebration” that we all enjoyed, exactly 20 years to the day from our launch. It was a wonderful event where so many who have been involved from the start united to enjoy a wonderful afternoon together. I will return to our fundraising celebrations later.

I would like to highlight my thoughts for the future. Nationally there continues to be a priority from government to move palliative care into a more established service within the community. However, the necessary finance and the simple practical implementation remain so very elusive. Despite talking about this for many years we are little further forward. This is why the Lawrence Home Nursing Team remains so important in achieving the gold standard that is aspired to. We have been providing this care for 20 years.

We remain clear that our objective is simple. To promptly assess and provide the care that each patient requires in their own home. Our model is simple but uniquely personal to each patient and their families. Nationally one of the main problems faced has been to recruit enough nurses because there is a serious shortage. 

Palliative care is unique because it provides the opportunity for personalised and holistic care. 

We have been very fortunate to have always had a very stable and long serving workforce of nurses. This is encouraged by the chance to work more autonomously and in a community setting. We have also found that senior nurses who wish to continue working, but outside the confines of the NHS or large organisations, find working with us an attractive alternative. As the recruitment and retention of excellent nurses remains our paramount objective I hope that the nature of our work will continue to be appealing, attracting and securing our service for many years to come.

We continue to work closely with Katharine House Hospice to share best practice and optimise our mutual experience in order to be as effective as possible. Over the past year we have taken steps towards closer working, maximising our interests collaboratively.

Funding and finance remain a major focus as our service continues to expand. I remain very grateful to Tony Yarrow and Louise Blacker for all their work on the investments and the day to day running of the financial aspects. Last year we maintained our position and avoided a deficit. Tony continues to be very skilful in running the investments which contributes greatly to the work on the fundraising side. 

We are delighted to welcome Alan Mathers who will be taking as Treasurer. Alan is known to many of you as Anna Jo’s husband. He is a qualified accountant as well as pursuing a very successful career in business. He has already been a tremendous support and help to us and we are grateful to him for lending us his expertise and enthusiasm.

Fundraising is at the heart of the charity. In this special year we have already organised some excellent events and have an amazing Christmas special at Ditchley Park which will round off a wonderful year. We are looking at different means of raising money and looking at our supporters arranging a larger number of smaller events. An excellent example was a sponsored head shave by Bartholomew Hairdressers in Chipping Norton. This event had a target of raising £2000. In the end it achieved an incredible £11000. This has been a wonderful result and supporting such fundraising initiatives which utilise the ideas and enthusiasm of local community is something that we would wish to encourage and expand in future.

I am also so indebted to so many of our loyal supporters who continue to support us in so many ways. In particular, I enjoy receiving the totals from all the boxes which Monica always sends me; the green LHNT boxes are so worthwhile, both as a surprising source of cash, but also raising the profile of the charity.  

I would like to thank two trustees who are stepping down this year. Danny Phillips has been a fantastic asset to the charity as the recent Golf Day and Gala Dinner testifies so clearly. Not only these regular events but his running in the London Marathon and commitment to fund raising has been very inspiring. We are so grateful that he will continue to support us in our fundraising.

I would also like to pay tribute to Annette Lawrence for simply being the cornerstone of the LHNT from the very start. In the early years fundraising was the biggest obstacle to our success or even survival. None of us were expert at fundraising. The task was potentially daunting. Nette has always had a total commitment to embracing this from the outset and doing everything she could to raise money for us in any way that she could. However, Nette’s most vital role has been as our ambassador and advocate; both through her personal experience and her passion to do everything to help those in the Chipping Norton community facing terminal illness. She has also been most eloquent and personal in speaking about the charity and raising our profile. I know that it is her wish to continue to support Verity and remain very involved in future. However, I do want to acknowledge that Nette has been completely at the heart of the LHNT from the very start and I am sure that this will continue.

We are continuing to progress our work in developing the organisational, strategic and governance of the charity. John Pritchard has been very active this year in reviewing and updating policies as well as creating a robust governance infrastructure for our future. We have also welcomed Jo Cowley who was a senior nursing manager at Principal Medical in addition to previously being Nursing Manager at Chipping Norton Community Hospital. She is a hands-on nurse but is also a great support to Jenny for the management and clinical governance of the team. We are grateful for this support. 

We are in the process of developing a more detailed long term businesss plan to address our likely greater expenditure and (as discussed in my report last year) looking at wider means of raising the necessary resources. This is most usefully achieved by ensuring that our key staff members are utilising their time optimally. We are very grateful to Angela for her help in supporting the administration up until now but we now feel that we need a greater investment in this area. We have therefore decided to employ an administrative officer to support the team. This year we have been helped by Madeline Rickard, who has immense administrative experience at Chipping Norton School and has helped to define a job description for the Operations Officer for the charity. We are in the advanced stages of recruiting to this role which will support all 3 groups and ensure better running of the day to day operation of the charity.

Having successfully navigated our first 20 years I am delighted that we are moving to a new stage; ensuring our long-term viability and the setting down of our governance and organisational foundations. The last 20 years have been quite a rollercoaster. But our overriding achievement is the difference that the LHNT has made to the 900 patients we have nursed… and most important of all their family and loved ones.

I would like to pay tribute to Mike Rushby who is standing down as a Trustee: We are all very grateful to Mike for his generosity in sharing his considerable skills and for all his support for our fundraising events. This has been a tremendous benefit to us over the years.

Mike is happy to give any advice and support in the future on anything around the business plan if it would help. He says that he has done much of the spade work for the website and other IT issues and again would be happy to ensure that this is all fully utilised. He is very happy to remain in contact and help on a needs basis if we contact him.

On behalf of all of us I would like to thank him for everything he has done to support the LHNT. I am sure that we will continue to have a close and fruitful relationship in the future.

A statement from Dr Jonathan Moore: I was planning to step down as both Chair and trustee at the next AGM after 17 and 21 years respectively. However, on much reflection, and with a very important year of change and development ahead, I feel that there really needs to be new leadership for the LHNT. So,  I will be stepping down as Chair at the AGM.

I am extremely grateful to Tony Yarrow who has graciously accepted to be nominated to be the chairman. Tony has agreed to a year, but it may be that a smaller and more directive trustee group may develop over the next 12 months. It is an exciting time but with much change.

I will be chairing the AGM and will nominate Tony as Chair. We will be nominating Alan Mathers as a Trustee and Treasurer and Anna Jo as the Secretary. Tony will chair the trustees’ meeting after the AGM. 

I remain fully supportive and I am very happy to help in any way I can, especially as this has all been rather sudden. I am grateful to each and every one of you for your support in achieving the quite astonishing development of the charity in the past 20 years.

I will always be so proud to have been at the meeting where Martin Lawrence presented the blueprint for the charity just a week before he died and to have been his bright eyed young junior GP partner tasked to put it all into action. I will also remember how he privately told me that he could see no way that the charity could raise £80,000 each year going forward. I promised him resolutely that we would all do our very best. I hope that we have made good on that promise and exceeded his extremely high expectations. I am also so pleased that we have made an exceptional difference to our 900 patients in 20 years but even more importantly their families and loved ones.

5.
To receive and adopt the independently reviewed accounts, Alan Mathers (Treasurer)
Alan Mathers presented the accounts up to 31st March 2019. The charity is in a sound financial position and generated a £42,000 surplus in the last twelve months. The independent reviewer stated that there were ‘no significant findings’ in the accounts. He thanked Louise Blackler for all her work in keeping the accounts. Jonathan Moore and Tony Yarrow signed the accounts.

6.
To consider the Budget for the year 2019 – 2020, Alan Mathers (Treasurer)
The budget was set at £300,00 for the year to 31.3.2020.

7.
To nominate an independent reviewer for the year 2019 – 2020, Alan Mathers (Treasurer)
Astral Accounting were nominated. Proposed by Alan Mathers, seconded by Jonathan 

Moore.

8.
To receive a verbal report from the Nursing Manager, Jenny Nolan
‘It’s hard to believe that it’s 20 years since Jane Phillips came to me with a ‘little job’. That ‘little job’ has developed and with the help and support of more people than I can mention the  Lawrence Home Nursing Team has become the success story it is today. Sadly, Jane died in 2011 however she was able to see what had been achieved and her legacy lives on. We provide people with free end of life nursing care in their own homes.  We work our hardest to make sure everyone is cared for in the best way possible. As a nurse I’m proud to be able to help families when care is most needed. We have an amazing team of nurses and as there is no I in team. They have shared some thoughts about what it is we do. Here are some of them: …..because of the one to one care we are able to provide  pressure is relieved, allowing time and space to communicate with and care for our patients and the wider family. This time for unpressurised, gentle conversations is greatly valued by those we care for….No two shifts are the same from controlling complex pain to covering while a relative goes Christmas shopping.……I think often it is just noticing, who is talking, who is quiet and trying never to leave anyone out. We take the clues from them, when to step forward when to step back. .….patients’ pets are often mentioned, they get in the bed and on the bed, with the help of a ramp on occasions and drop in through windows, often without warning.
The animals encountered are not always pets and the nurses are not all so keen to meet these and can be seen with their feet up!
Coping with a loved one dying is something we will all have to face and yet it can be a hard subject to talk about. We are ready to talk openly and answer questions from anyone seeking help. Knowing you’ve done everything you can for a loved one can help.
The support we receive from the local community is truly amazing and since our launch in May 1999 we have made 5,900 visits to 875 patients providing almost 30,000 hours of care. Thank you.’
9.
To receive a verbal report from the Fund-Raising Manager, Verity Fifer
‘Fundraising involves a wide variety of fundraising activities to support the delivery of services, such as trust and grant applications, donations, legacies, corporate support, events and some fabulous fundraisers.

In our 20th Anniversary Year the fundraising team has enjoyed organising a series of celebratory 

events which started with a tea party at the Town Hall on 3rd May and which will culminate with
a Christmas celebration at Ditchley Park on Saturday, 14th December.  I am grateful to our 

Patron, Graeme Garden for helping me to plan this prestigious event.

In between, we held a second Clay Shoot, Supper and Auction at Leys Farm, Church Enstone by 

kind permission of Nic Byrom and family, a Golf Day and Dinner in this very location (special 
thanks to Danny Phillips for organising another successful Golf Day) and this weekend we look 
forward to the second year of Proms, Picnic and Fireworks with our charity partner, Kingham 
Primary School.  

I would like to thank all our corporate and charitable partners who make these events possible 
including Savills Estate Agents, Wise Funds, Woodstock Roofing and Kingham Hill Primary School 
to name but a few.

Thank you to our remarkable supporters who fundraise for LHNT.  We feature some of their 
stories on our Facebook page and website.  I would like to say thank you to all of you who 
inspire others in their fundraising activities with a particular mention to Nikki Hornsby, Sue 
Bartholomew and Wendy Zemitis of Bartholomews Hair, to the Reynolds family and to the 
Harrison family.

Local artists, Andrea Bates and Jacky Radbone were busy raising funds for LHNT during 
Oxfordshire Artweeks in May.  We are very grateful for their continued support of the charity.

Over recent years trust and grants funding has become more difficult to obtain with more 
charities than ever competing for the same wallets.  Despite this, we have had a good year in 
terms of receiving grants from local trusts in Oxfordshire. We will look further afield for support 

from major charitable trusts and foundations later this year. 

This year and going forward we are looking to diversify our sources of funding, supporters who 
leave a gift in their will can make a vital difference to the future of the charity.  If you would like 
to find out more information about legacy giving please contact me.

We were also fortunate to receive a recurring gift of £10,000 per annum for the next three years 
from our Patron, David Cameron, and two donations of £5,000 from major individual donors.

We would like to thank them for their generous gifts and also thank all of our supporters who 
donate throughout the year for their support, either with a one off donation or by regular giving.  
If anyone would like to set up a regular donation to support LHNT no matter how small please email fundraiser@lawrencehomenursing.org

Finally, I would like to thank the continued support of our volunteers who not only attend our 
monthly fundraising support group meetings but who regularly give up their spare time to assist 
at fundraisers and in the case of Madeleine, to support with event administration and the 
running of Chastleton Teas this year.  

Last, but most definitely not least, I would like to thank Monica for her continued hard work.  
Not only is she responsible for all of the collecting tins in Chipping Norton and surrounding 
villages she has also taken on the task of running the restaurant scheme this year with plans 
afoot for a series of quiz nights and race nights at local venues.

I would like to hand over to Monica to say a few words.’
Monica Deakin explained the importance and value of the collecting boxes, tins and buckets in 

raising funds for the team.
10.
To approve the appointment of officers for the following year:
Chairman – Tony Yarrow. Proposed by Jonathan Moore, seconded by John Pritchard
Treasurer – Alan Mathers. Proposed by John Pritchard 
Secretary – Anna Jo Mathers. Proposed by John Pritchard, seconded by Annette Lawrence.
11.
Date of next AGM

Wednesday 17th June. Venue to be confirmed.
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